



Building On the ACA To Reduce Health Insurance Disruptions

By Nicole Rapfogel April 2, 2021

The COVID-19 pandemic has created the perfect storm for health insurance churn—which represents individuals and families experiencing changes between types of health care coverage, including becoming uninsured. Rampant job loss and an economic recession has caused millions of Americans to lose their job-based health insurance, with some workers switching to marketplace or Medicaid coverage and others becoming uninsured.¹ Churn often has detrimental effects on individuals' and families' health and finances.

The Affordable Care Act (ACA) made significant strides in making coverage more accessible. Still, every year, millions of people change or lose their insurance, often at times when the enrollment system is ill-prepared to support them.² In 2018, 10 percent of nonelderly adults reported being insured at the time they were surveyed but facing a coverage gap at some point during the year, on top of the 12 percent who were uninsured at the time of the survey.³ Eleven years after the ACA became law, policymakers must take additional steps to reduce churn and make health coverage more stable, affordable, and effective. These steps, which are detailed below, include the following policy recommendations:

- Increase investments in enrollment assistance and outreach.
- Offer Medicaid continuous enrollment to adults.
- Extend Medicaid eligibility for people who have recently given birth.
- Auto-enroll or streamline eligible people into coverage.
- Smooth transitions between Medicaid and marketplace coverage.

The causes of health insurance churn

Many changes can result in health insurance churn. Some may be voluntary, such as accepting a new job, and others may be involuntary—for example, changes in public coverage eligibility or administrative errors. In some cases, churn can result in monthslong or yearlong gaps in coverage, while other people transition to a

new form of coverage immediately. Churn can be related to income changes; losing or gaining employer-sponsored coverage; changes in life circumstances, such as moving to a new state, getting married, or having a child; premium nonpayment; and administrative errors. Churn related to disruptions and gaps in coverage often results in poorer health outcomes and delayed care-seeking.⁴

Because nearly half of all Americans obtain health coverage through an employer and tens of millions of others are enrolled in public coverage or receive premium subsidies, for which eligibility is income-based, the coronavirus crisis has made concerns about churn particularly salient. Volatility in employment and income makes health insurance churn more likely.⁵

During the pandemic, millions of people have newly enrolled in Medicaid and marketplace coverage.⁶ Compared with February 2020, 6.7 million more people enrolled in Medicaid and the Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP) in September.⁷

The ACA offered subsidies to individuals and families with incomes up to 400 percent of the federal poverty level (FPL) who are seeking individual market coverage. The ACA also created a state option to expand Medicaid coverage to people with incomes up to 138 percent of the FPL. These expanded coverage options greatly decreased uninsurance rates, and low-income individuals and families experienced fewer gaps and disruptions in coverage.⁸ Pre-ACA estimates show that 43 percent of adults who had Medicaid coverage were disenrolled from the program within 12 months. Compared with pre-ACA rates, a 2015 study of three states—Kentucky with traditional Medicaid expansion, Arkansas with a private Medicaid expansion option, and Texas with no expansion but other ACA reforms—found that overall churn rates were nearly 60 percent lower for low-income adult residents after the passage of the ACA.⁹

Just as relative reductions in uninsurance due to the ACA were greatest among Black, Hispanic, and American Indian and Alaska Native people, the reduction in Medicaid churn varied across communities.¹⁰ One study found an overall 4.3 percentage point decrease in disruption of Medicaid coverage in Medicaid expansion states compared with states that did not expand Medicaid.¹¹ Of this, nonwhite Medicaid beneficiaries experienced greater reductions in churn, with decreases in coverage disruption and coverage loss of 5.9 percentage points and 4.7 percentage points, respectively.¹² Comparatively, there was no significant change in these metrics among white Medicaid beneficiaries. Nevertheless, today's Medicaid churn rates, while lower than those of the past, still pose problems in terms of health care access and administrative cost. A 2015 study estimated that the administrative cost of churn was \$400 to \$600 per every churn—a disenrollment and re-enrollment.¹³

Why churn is concerning

As noted above, churn can have detrimental effects on individuals' and families' health and finances. People who churn in and out of coverage or remain uninsured often have low incomes, further compounding the negative health effects of lack of care.¹⁴ Churning is associated with increased emergency department use and fewer office-based health care visits.¹⁵ Limited access to regular care can prevent long-term management of chronic conditions, which in turn may lead to emergency department visits when chronic conditions become medical crises.¹⁶ In one survey, 1 in 3 respondents who experienced churn reported a decline in health.¹⁷ People experiencing churn may also face emotional impacts due to the stress and uncertainty of access to health care, as well as financial impacts.¹⁸

In the Medicaid program, people experiencing discontinuity in coverage are less likely to have a regular source of care and twice as likely to forgo care for financial reasons than those with continuous Medicaid coverage.¹⁹ They are also more likely to be hospitalized for chronic conditions and depression and less likely to be screened for breast cancer.²⁰

Churn is worrisome even when it only applies to part of a family. While there has long been agreement about the importance of children's coverage, it has become increasingly clear that children also benefit from having insured parents.²¹ According to a 2017 study, children whose low-income parents were enrolled in Medicaid were 29 percentage points more likely to receive a well-child visit than children whose parents were not enrolled in Medicaid—pointing to spillover effects of Medicaid expansion and consistent coverage and the dangers of churn with coverage gaps.²²

Even those who churn directly from one source of health coverage to another may face access and affordability problems. Switching plans typically requires a beneficiary to navigate a new web of benefits and networks. Churn can also increase out-of-pocket costs for those with high-deductible plans. No matter when in a calendar year an individual or a family switches coverage, their deductible resets. Imagine a family that is covered by an employer-sponsored plan and has already met their \$3,655 family deductible, the national average for job-based coverage in 2019.²³ In June, the primary insurance holder loses their job and the family purchases a plan through the ACA marketplaces, where average deductibles ranged from \$1,136 to \$4,619 across states in 2020.²⁴ Due to churning, this family may have to pay more than \$8,000—more than double its original deductible—in one calendar year before being able to access the financial protection of its insurance plans.

Alternatively, the family could avoid changing plans by enrolling in COBRA continuation coverage, in which they keep their employer-based coverage for 18 months to 36 months after job loss.²⁵ While their deductible would not reset, their

premiums would likely rise, as they can be held responsible for the entire cost to the plan for coverage of similar individuals and required to cover the costs typically borne by both the employee and employer.²⁶

Notably, the American Rescue Plan Act, recently signed into law by President Joe Biden, offers financial assistance with both these job-loss scenarios. Under the American Rescue Plan, a 100 percent subsidy for COBRA coverage from April 1, 2021, to September 30, 2021, is available for qualified beneficiaries who have involuntarily lost their jobs or experienced a reduction in hours.²⁷ The law also enhances financial assistance for marketplace coverage, including making people who receive unemployment benefits at any point during 2021 eligible for \$0 silver-tier coverage and helping people with deductibles and other cost-sharing. Although temporary, this financial assistance is a lifeline for individuals and families experiencing job loss during the coronavirus pandemic.

Policies to reduce churn

Policymakers should build on the momentum from the American Rescue Plan's coverage improvements and invest in outreach to the uninsured, remove roadblocks to continuous Medicaid coverage, and smooth transitions between types of coverage.

Make greater investments in enrollment assistance and outreach to help people find and renew coverage

While the ACA increased coverage options, knowledge about eligibility for marketplace coverage remains a problem. The Commonwealth Fund found that nearly 1 in 2 uninsured adults may have been eligible for marketplace subsidies or Medicaid expansion, using data from 2018.²⁸ But according to the Kaiser Family Foundation, only 15 percent of uninsured people knew when open enrollment began one month before the 2018 open enrollment period.²⁹ Many uninsured adults point to perceived unaffordability: Two-thirds of uninsured adults hadn't looked at coverage options on ACA marketplaces, yet 36 percent of the same group didn't think they could afford coverage.³⁰

The ACA's navigator program has been key for guiding potential enrollees in the ACA marketplaces. Navigators are grant-funded organizations that assist potential enrollees, educate consumers, and provide technical enrollment assistance.³¹ Unlike private insurance brokers, they have no financial incentive to direct enrollees to a particular plan and instead can offer impartial guidance.

Marketing initiatives and outreach programs fight churn by helping uninsured consumers select plans, educating the public about coverage options, and assisting returning beneficiaries with renewing their existing coverage.³² Unfortunately, the Trump administration's sabotage of the ACA included defunding outreach and

enrollment assistance, cutting navigator funding by 84 percent from 2016 to 2018 and cutting advertising funds by 90 percent in 2017.³³ In early March 2021, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) announced it was adding \$2.3 million to the navigator budget for 2021.³⁴ For the upcoming open enrollment period for 2022 coverage, the Biden administration should restore navigator funding to pre-Trump administration levels or higher, an increase of at least \$53 million.³⁵ Much of this outreach funding could come from more than \$1.2 billion in unused federal marketplace user fees that the government has already collected.³⁶

States that have made extra investments in enrollment assistance and outreach have seen their efforts pay off. For example, California attributes its marketplace's high enrollment rates and robust risk pool to its outreach spending—more than four times the navigator funding, and more than 26 times the advertising funding, per uninsured resident offered by the federal government for its federally facilitated marketplaces.³⁷ Many states have taken creative approaches to outreach: In 2018, Rhode Island advertised on pizza boxes, while Massachusetts hosted visibility events in nightclubs to target young, Latino, single men with high uninsurance rates.³⁸ Massachusetts also has a targeted ConnectorCare program, with “coverage crews” of volunteers in five cities that have high rates of uninsurance.³⁹ During the 2019 open enrollment period, 4 of the 5 state marketplaces that spent the most per uninsured resident on enrollment assistance and outreach reported higher increases in enrollment plan selections than the federally facilitated marketplaces.⁴⁰ Massachusetts, which launched a social media campaign to educate consumers about the state's individual mandate in addition to other reforms, reported the highest increase in enrollment plan selection of all state-based and federal marketplaces—13 percent.⁴¹

[Implement Medicaid continuous enrollment for adults](#)

Medicaid enrollees must report changes in income, which could end eligibility. Low-wage workers who may be eligible for Medicaid are more likely to work in sectors with hours that fluctuate week to week or involve irregular scheduling, and they have faced disproportionate job loss during the coronavirus-induced financial crisis.⁴² The administrative barriers of reporting changes or reapplying can result in increased churn; one study of a large carrier in two states found a spike in disenrollment near eligibility redetermination dates.⁴³ Churning in and out of Medicaid as incomes fluctuate slightly is inefficient for both the beneficiaries and the Medicaid program.⁴⁴

One solution to reduce Medicaid churn is continuous enrollment, which allows enrollees to remain eligible for Medicaid for a 12-month period regardless of changes to family income. The Medicaid program currently gives states the option to provide continuous eligibility for children covered by Medicaid and/or CHIP.⁴⁵ While the plan option is only for children, states can extend this provision to adults using Medicaid Section 1115 waivers, as Montana and New York have

done.⁴⁶ The nonpartisan Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission (MACPAC) has long recommended extending 12-month continuous eligibility to adults.⁴⁷ Estimates of continuous eligibility point to a modest increase in costs due to increased enrollment and a 30 percent decrease in churn.⁴⁸ CMS should take steps to identify pathways for states to move forward with continuous eligibility.

An alternative to 12-month continuous eligibility would be continuous eligibility through the end of a calendar year. One argument in favor of the year-end strategy is that aligning Medicaid disenrollment with the open enrollment period for marketplace plans would provide beneficiaries with better access to enrollment support, such as navigators. Year-end Medicaid renewals, meanwhile, would allow states to minimize administrative disruption and burdensome reporting requirements, as well as allow enrollees to avoid midyear deductible resets.⁴⁹ Calendar year continuous eligibility may produce even greater churn reduction than other continuous eligibility proposals, according to one study.⁵⁰

Expand Medicaid coverage for postpartum people

Federal law generally requires states to extend Medicaid eligibility for pregnant people for 60 days postpartum.⁵¹ At the 60-day mark, however, many people are still facing pregnancy-related health concerns, including mental health issues and conditions that contribute to a significant number of pregnancy-related deaths, with disproportionate impacts for Black and American Indian and Alaska Native women.⁵² In fact, about one-third of all pregnancy-related deaths occur in the postpartum period.⁵³ Access to insurance coverage after 60 days postpartum is made even more critical by the fact that a majority of postpartum health spending occurs after new parents have passed this 60-day mark.⁵⁴ Postpartum people can enroll in Medicaid or marketplace coverage, depending on their incomes, but many struggle to secure longer-term coverage during this critical period.

The American Rescue Plan includes a new state option, via a state plan amendment, to extend Medicaid coverage to new parents up to one-year postpartum.⁵⁵ While this provision will expire on April 1, 2026, this year's MACPAC report recommends codifying a more robust approach: Congress should set a federal requirement for states to provide 12-month postpartum Medicaid and/or CHIP coverage with a 100 percent federal match.⁵⁶ Before this happens, states should continue to submit Medicaid Section 1115 waivers to CMS, or adopt the new state plan amendment option, to establish a long-term commitment to extending postpartum Medicaid and/or CHIP.⁵⁷ Several states have submitted waivers that are currently pending approval. The Urban Institute estimates that under this policy, 28 percent of mothers uninsured during the first year postpartum “would become newly eligible for Medicaid/CHIP.”⁵⁸

Auto-enroll or streamline eligible uninsured people into coverage

Many policy experts have proposed various ways to simplify enrollment or automatically enroll eligible people into Medicaid or marketplace coverage. There are a wide range of ways to facilitate auto-enrollment that would have varying impacts. While all options may not be feasible in the short term, state and federal policy-makers should move to enact the most streamlined approach possible in their political or economic contexts.

States should consider offering streamlined Medicaid enrollment to people receiving or requesting unemployment insurance (UI) benefits and other means-tested programs.⁵⁹ Several public benefit programs rely on the eligibility determinations of other programs.⁶⁰ For example, Medicaid agencies use Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP) income information to determine eligibility for renewal. The American Rescue Plan, for the first time, extends marketplace subsidy eligibility based on receipt of unemployment benefits. People who attest to receiving unemployment compensation at any point during 2021 will be eligible to purchase marketplace coverage with maximal subsidies.⁶¹ The pandemic presents a key opportunity to think through more permanent connections between coverage and the social safety net.

Another option for boosting coverage is allowing people to indicate their uninsured status on their tax returns, which would trigger auto-enrollment or additional outreach. Tax-based auto-enrollment on a federal level would produce the greatest impact, but policymakers would have to make substantial changes, including allowing prior-year income to be used for Medicaid eligibility and eliminating the employer coverage firewall.⁶² However, the ACA laid the groundwork for linking federal tax returns to nudges for coverage. Under authority granted by the ACA, the IRS can send notices to taxpayers describing coverage options, connecting them to the marketplace, and even letting them know they are likely eligible for subsidized coverage based on their income the previous year. While the IRS has only once used this authority for outreach, Treasury Department researchers estimate that the 3.9 million letters that the department sent in 2016 to notify uninsured people about the ACA coverage mandate and enrollment options saved 700 lives.⁶³ More funding could enable the IRS to engage in more robust outreach or share the necessary information with states to conduct that outreach.⁶⁴

Maryland is the first state to implement a policy that offers streamlined enrollment and outreach to uninsured tax filers.⁶⁵ The Maryland Easy Enrollment Health Insurance Program passed the state legislature by a landslide with bipartisan support and was signed into law by Gov. Larry Hogan (R) in 2019.⁶⁶ The program allows uninsured tax filers to check a box authorizing the state to predetermine eligibility and contact the tax filer about coverage options. Those that qualify for Medicaid or CHIP are offered the opportunity to select a managed care organization (MCO) and are enrolled in a Medicaid plan if they are unable to enroll themselves within a specified time frame. Those who do not qualify for Medicaid

or CHIP have a 35-day special enrollment period to sign up for individual market coverage. Of the 41,000 Maryland residents that checked the box in spring 2020, about 9 percent enrolled in coverage by July 2020.⁶⁷

Other states that operate their own state-based marketplace should monitor Maryland's progress this spring and consider implementing similar programs. Millions of people nationwide are unenrolled yet eligible for Medicaid or marketplace coverage with no premium.⁶⁸ With the marketplace subsidy enhancements of the American Rescue Plan, about 1.8 million uninsured people are eligible for \$0 silver-tier plans.⁶⁹

Smooth transitions between Medicaid and marketplace coverage

When a person switches health insurance, provider networks, benefits, medication coverage, and cost-sharing can all change, potentially leading to disruptions in patient-provider relationships and affecting medication adherence.⁷⁰ Aligning benefits and plan designs between Medicaid and marketplace coverage would not reduce churn rates but could lessen the effect of churn on beneficiaries, especially lower-income enrollees who churn in and out of Medicaid due to fluctuations in income.⁷¹

One option is to encourage participation of multimarket plans, in which insurers offer plans with the same provider networks both through the marketplaces and Medicaid MCOs.⁷² This would improve continuity of care for beneficiaries churning between Medicaid and marketplace coverage. Many issuers already participate in both markets: In 2016, nearly 45 percent of marketplace plans also operated Medicaid MCOs in the same state.⁷³ However, issuers that offer both Medicaid and marketplace plans in a given state may not offer both types in all regions.⁷⁴ While states can enact policies to encourage issuers to participate in both markets, it may be a challenge for issuers to build the same provider networks in both markets because providers may be unwilling to agree to lower payments for their work with Medicaid beneficiaries.⁷⁵

Conclusion

Health insurance churn is not only administratively burdensome, but it is also disruptive to patient care continuity and can lead to poorer health outcomes. Therefore, it is essential to include the topic of coverage transitions and gaps in the conversation about reducing uninsurance and promoting access to care. It is imperative that policymakers improve and expand upon the ACA to reduce gaps and discontinuity in coverage. Doing so would improve health outcomes, promote continuity of care, and limit administrative costs and burdens.

Nicole Rapfogel is a research assistant for Health Policy at the Center for American Progress.

Endnotes

- 1 Congressional Budget Office, "Federal Subsidies for Health Insurance Coverage for People Under 65: 2020 to 2030" (Washington: 2020), available at <https://www.cbo.gov/publication/56650>.
- 2 Jennifer Tolbert, Kendal Orgera, and Anthony Damico, "Key Facts About the Uninsured Population," Kaiser Family Foundation, November 6, 2020, available at <https://www.kff.org/uninsured/issue-brief/key-facts-about-the-uninsured-population/>; Benjamin D. Sommers and others, "Insurance Churning Rates for Low-Income Adults Under Health Reform: Lower Than Expected but Still Harmful for Many," *Health Affairs* 35 (10) (2016): 1816–1824, available at <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2016.0455>.
- 3 Sara R. Collins, Herman K. Bhupal, and Michelle M. Doty, "Health Insurance Coverage Eight Years After the ACA: Fewer Uninsured Americans and Shorter Coverage Gaps, But More Underinsured" (Washington: The Commonwealth Fund, 2019), available at https://www.commonwealthfund.org/sites/default/files/2019-02/Collins_hlt_ins_coverage_8_years_after_ACA_2018_biennial_survey_sb.pdf.
- 4 Quynh Chi Nguyen, "Health Insurance Churn: The Basics" (Boston: Community Catalyst, 2016), available at https://www.communitycatalyst.org/resources/publications/document/Health-Insurance-Churn-November-2016_FINAL.pdf.
- 5 Kaiser Family Foundation, "Health Insurance Coverage of the Total Population," available at <https://www.kff.org/other/state-indicator/total-population/?currentTimeframe=0&sortModel=%7B%22colld%22:%22Location%22,%22sort%22:%22asc%22%7D> (last accessed March 2021).
- 6 Katie Keith, "HealthCare.gov Enrollment Rises; More Enrollment Data," Health Affairs Blog, December 21, 2020, available at <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hblog20201221.499996/full>.
- 7 Bradley Corallo and Robin Rudowitz, "Analysis of Recent National Trends in Medicaid and CHIP Enrollment," Kaiser Family Foundation, January 21, 2021, available at <https://www.kff.org/coronavirus-covid-19/issue-brief/analysis-of-recent-national-trends-in-medicaid-and-chip-enrollment/>.
- 8 Tolbert, Orgera, and Damico, "Key Facts About the Uninsured Population"; Sommers and others, "Insurance Churning Rates for Low-Income Adults Under Health Reform."
- 9 Colin Planalp, Brett Fried, and Julie Sonier, "ACA Coverage Expansions: Measuring and Monitoring Churn at the State Level" (Minneapolis: State Health Access Data Assistance Center, 2014), available at https://www.shadac.org/sites/default/files/publications/ACADDataAnalytics_Paper_%234_Measuring_and_Monitoring_Churn_for_web.pdf; Sommers and others, "Insurance Churning Rates for Low-Income Adults Under Health Reform."
- 10 Samantha Artiga, Kendal Orgera, and Anthony Damico, "Changes in Health Coverage by Race and Ethnicity since the ACA, 2010-2018" (Washington: Kaiser Family Foundation, 2020), available at <https://www.kff.org/racial-equity-and-health-policy/issue-brief/changes-in-health-coverage-by-race-and-ethnicity-since-the-aca-2010-2018/>.
- 11 Anna L. Goldman and Benjamin D. Sommers, "Among Low-Income Adults Enrolled in Medicaid, Churning Decreased After the Affordable Care Act," *Health Affairs* 39 (1) (2020), available at <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.2019.00378?journalCode=hlthaff>.
- 12 Sommers and others, "Insurance Churning Rates for Low-Income Adults Under Health Reform."
- 13 Katherine Swartz and others, "Reducing Medicaid Churning: Extending Eligibility For Twelve Months or To End Of Calendar Year Is Most Effective," *Health Affairs* 34 (7) (2015), available at <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/full/10.1377/hlthaff.2014.1204>.
- 14 Nguyen, "Health Insurance Churn: The Basics."
- 15 Sommers and others, "Insurance Churning Rates for Low-Income Adults Under Health Reform"; Eric T. Roberts and Craig Evan Pollack, "Does Churning in Medicaid Affect Health Care Use?," *Medical Care* 54 (5) (2017): 483–489, available at <https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC5548183/>.
- 16 Anita Cardwell, "Revisiting Churn: An Early Understanding of State-Level Health Coverage Transitions Under the ACA" (Portland, ME: National Academy for State Health Policy, 2016), available at <https://www.nashp.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/08/Churn-Brief.pdf>.
- 17 Ibid.
- 18 Ingrid Brugnoli-Ensin and Jessica Mulligan, "Instability in Insurance Coverage: The Impacts of Churn in Rhode Island, 2014-2017," *Rhode Island Medical Journal* 101 (8) (2018): 46–49, available at <http://www.rimed.org/rimedicaljournal/2018/10/2018-10-46-cont-brugnoli-ensin.pdf>.
- 19 Shana Alex Lavarreda, "Switching Health Insurance and Its Effects on Access to Physician Services," *Medical Care* 46 (10) (2008): 1055–1063, available at <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/18815527/>.
- 20 Leighton Ku and others, "Improving Medicaid's Continuity of Coverage and Quality of Care" (Washington: Association for Community Affiliated Plans, 2009), available at <http://www.communityplans.net/Portals/0/ACAP%20Docs/Improving%20Medicaid%20Final%20070209.pdf>; Jeffrey S. Harman, Allyson G. Hall, and Jianyi Zhang, "Changes in Health Care Use and Costs After a Break in Medicaid Coverage Among Persons with Depression," *Psychiatric Services* 58 (1) (2007): 49–51, available at <https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/17215412/>.
- 21 HealthCare.gov, "The Children's Health Insurance Program (CHIP)," available at <https://www.healthcare.gov/medicaid-chip/childrens-health-insurance-program/> (last accessed March 2021).
- 22 Maya Venkataramani, Craig Evan Pollack, and Eric T. Roberts, "Spillover Effects of Adult Medicaid Expansion on Children's Use of Preventive Services," *Pediatrics* 140 (6) (2017), available at https://pediatrics.aappublications.org/content/140/6/e20170953?utm_source=TrendMD&utm_medium=TrendMD&utm_campaign=Pediatrics_TrendMD_0.
- 23 Kaiser Family Foundation, "Average Annual Deductible per Enrolled Employee in Employer-Based Health Insurance for Single and Family Coverage," available at <https://www.kff.org/other/state-indicator/average-annual-deductible-per-enrolled-employee-in-employer-based-health-insurance-for-single-and-family-coverage/?currentTimeframe=0&sortModel=%7B%22colld%22:%22Location%22,%22sort%22:%22asc%22%7D> (last accessed March 2021).
- 24 Kaiser Family Foundation, "Average Marketplace Deductible," available at <https://www.kff.org/private-insurance/issue-brief/how-many-of-the-uninsured-can-purchase-a-marketplace-plan-for-free-in-2020/> (last accessed March 2021).
- 25 Employee Benefits Security Administration, "An Employee's Guide to Health Benefits Under COBRA" (Washington: U.S. Department of Labor, 2019), available at <https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/ebsa/about-ebsa/our-activities/resource-center/publications/an-employees-guide-to-health-benefits-under-cobra.pdf>.
- 26 Ibid.
- 27 Suzanne G. Odom and others, "American Rescue Plan Act of 2021: COBRA Subsidy, Pension Funding, and Other Employee Benefit Changes," *The National Law Review* 11 (75) (2021), available at <https://www.natlawreview.com/article/american-rescue-plan-act-2021-cobra-subsidy-pension-funding-and-other-employee>.

- 28 Munira Z. Gunja and Sara R. Collins, "Who Are the Remaining Uninsured, and Why Do They Lack Coverage?" (New York: The Commonwealth Fund, 2019), available at <https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2019/aug/who-are-remaining-uninsured-and-why-do-they-lack-coverage>.
- 29 Ashley Kirzinger and others, "Kaiser Health Tracking Poll – October 2017: Experiences of the Non-Group Marketplace Enrollees" (Washington: Kaiser Family Foundation, 2017), available at <https://www.kff.org/health-reform/poll-finding/kaiser-health-tracking-poll-october-2017-experiences-of-the-non-group-marketplace-enrollees/>.
- 30 Ibid.
- 31 Heather Bates and others, "The Critical Role of Navigation in Health Care Delivery: Implications of Federal Funding Reductions to Navigator Programs" (Sacramento, CA: Transform Health, 2019), available at <https://www.transformhc.com/wp-content/uploads/2019/08/Funding-Navigation-Services-FINAL-8.27.19.pdf>.
- 32 Pinar Karaca-Mandic, "The Volume of TV Advertisements During the ACA's First Enrollment Period Was Associated With Increased Insurance Coverage," *Health Affairs* 36 (4) (2017), available at <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2016.1440>.
- 33 Karen Pollitz, Jennifer Tolbert, and Maria Diaz, "Data Note: Further Reductions in Navigator Funding for Federal Marketplace States" (Washington: Kaiser Family Foundation, 2018), available at <http://files.kff.org/attachment/Data-Note-Further-Reductions-in-Navigator-Funding-for-Federal-Marketplace-States>; Timothy Jost, "CMS Cuts ACA Advertising By 90 Percent Amid Other Cuts To Enrollment Outreach," *Health Affairs Blog*, August 31, 2017, available at <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hblog20170901.061790/full/>.
- 34 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, "CMS Announces Additional Navigator Funding to Support Market-Place Special Enrollment Period," Press release, March 1, 2021, available at <https://www.cms.gov/newsroom/press-releases/cms-announces-additional-navigator-funding-support-marketplace-special-enrollment-period>.
- 35 Jeff Lagasse, "CMS Issues 2020 Federally Facilitated Exchange Navigator Awards," *Healthcare Finance*, August 28, 2020, available at <https://www.healthcarefinancenews.com/news/cms-issues-2020-federally-facilitated-exchange-navigator-awards>; Pollitz, Tolbert, and Diaz, "Data Note: Further Reductions in Navigator Funding for Federal Marketplace States"; Katie Keith, "CMS To Maintain Navigator Funding At \$10 Million For 2020, 2021," *Health Affairs Blog*, May 29, 2019, available at <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hblog20190529.659554/full/>.
- 36 Keith, "CMS To Maintain Navigator Funding At \$10 Million For 2020, 2021"; Strengthening Health Care and Lowering Prescription Drug Costs Act of 2019, H.R. 987, 116th Cong., 1st sess. (May 16, 2019), available at <https://www.congress.gov/bills/116th-congress/house-bill/987>; Karen Pollitz and Jennifer Tolbert, "Opportunities and Resources to Expand Enrollment During the Pandemic and Beyond," Kaiser Family Foundation, January 25, 2021, available at <https://www.kff.org/health-reform/issue-brief/opportunities-and-resources-to-expand-enrollment-during-the-pandemic-and-beyond/>.
- 37 Sabrina Corlette and Rachel Schwab, "States Lean In as the Federal Government Cuts Back on Navigator and Advertising Funding for the ACA's Sixth Open Enrollment," *The Commonwealth Fund Blog*, October 26, 2018, available at <https://www.commonwealthfund.org/blog/2018/states-lean-federal-government-cuts-back-navigator-and-advertising-funding>.
- 38 Ibid.
- 39 Shira Shoenberg, "Health Connector Targeting Springfield with Outreach Efforts," *MassLive*, November 1, 2019, available at <https://www.masslive.com/news/2019/11/health-connector-targeting-springfield-with-outreach-efforts.html>.
- 40 Rachel Schwab and Sabrina Corlette, "ACA Marketplace Open Enrollment Numbers Reveal the Impact of State-Level Policy and Operational Choices," *The Commonwealth Fund Blog*, April 16, 2019, available at <https://www.commonwealthfund.org/blog/2019/aca-marketplace-open-enrollment-numbers-reveal-impact>.
- 41 Ibid.
- 42 Aviva Aron-Dine, Raheem Chaudhry, and Matt Broaddus, "Many Working People Could Lose Health Coverage Due to Medicaid Work Requirements" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2018), available at <https://www.cbpp.org/research/health/many-working-people-could-lose-health-coverage-due-to-medicaid-work-requirements>; Molly Kinder and Martha Rose, "Reopening America: Low-wage workers have suffered badly from COVID-19 so policymakers should focus on equity" (Washington: Brookings Institution, 2020), available at <https://www.brookings.edu/research/reopening-america-low-wage-workers-have-suffered-badly-from-covid-19-so-policymakers-should-focus-on-equity/>.
- 43 Andy Allison and others, "Reducing Lapses in Healthcare Coverage in the Individual and Medicaid Markets" (New York: McKinsey & Company, 2019), available at <https://healthcare.mckinsey.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/02/Reducing-lapses-in-healthcare-coverage-in-the-Individual-and-Medicaid-markets.pdf>.
- 44 Judith Solomon, "Continuous Coverage Protections in Families First Act Prevent Coverage Gaps by Reducing 'Churn'" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2020), available at <https://www.cbpp.org/research/health/continuous-coverage-protections-in-families-first-act-prevent-coverage-gaps-by>.
- 45 Ibid.
- 46 Kaiser Family Foundation, "State Adoption of 12-Month Continuous Eligibility for Children's Medicaid and CHIP," available at <https://www.kff.org/health-reform/state-indicator/state-adoption-of-12-month-continuous-eligibility-for-childrens-medicaid-and-chip/?currentTimeframe=0&sortModel=%7B%22colld%22:%22Location%22,%22sort%22:%22asc%22%7D> (last accessed March 2021).
- 47 Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Access Commission, "Eligibility Issues in Medicaid and CHIP: Interactions With the ACA" (Washington: 2013), available at <https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/Eligibility-Issues-in-Medicaid-and-CHIP-Interactions-with-the-ACA.pdf>.
- 48 Solomon, "Continuous Coverage Protections in Families First Act Prevent Coverage Gaps by Reducing 'Churn'"; Swartz and others, "Reducing Medicaid Churning: Extending Eligibility For Twelve Months or To End Of Calendar Year Is Most Effective."
- 49 Ibid.
- 50 Ibid.
- 51 Emily M. Johnston and others, "Closing Postpartum Coverage Gaps and Improving Continuity and Affordability of Care through a Postpartum Medicaid/CHIP Extension" (Washington: Urban Institute, 2021), available at <https://www.urban.org/research/publication/closing-postpartum-coverage-gaps-and-improving-continuity-and-affordability-care-through-postpartum-medicaidchip-extension>.
- 52 Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Action Commission, "Report to Congress on Medicaid and CHIP" (Washington: 2021), available at <https://www.macpac.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/03/March-2021-Report-to-Congress-on-Medicaid-and-CHIP.pdf>.
- 53 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Pregnancy-related deaths," available at <https://www.cdc.gov/vitalsigns/maternal-deaths/index.html> (last accessed March 2021).
- 54 Aaron Bloschichak and Katie Martin, "Most Postpartum Spending Occurs Beyond 60 Days After Delivery" (Washington: Health Care Cost Institute, 2020), available at <https://healthcostinstitute.org/hcci-research/most-postpartum-spending-occurs-beyond-60-days-after-delivery>.

- 55 American Rescue Plan Act of 2021, Public Law 2, 117th Cong., 1st sess. (March 11, 2021), available at <https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/1319/actions>.
- 56 Ibid.
- 57 Medicaid and CHIP Payment and Action Commission, "Report to Congress on Medicaid and CHIP."
- 58 Johnston and others, "Closing Postpartum Coverage Gaps and Improving Continuity and Affordability of Care through a Postpartum Medicaid/CHIP Extension."
- 59 Christen Linke Young, "Three Ways to Make Health Insurance Auto-Enrollment Work" (Washington: USC-Brookings Schaeffer Initiative for Health Policy, 2019), available at https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2019/06/Young_Autoenrollment_6.13.19.pdf.
- 60 Sonal Ambegaokar, Zoe Neuberger, and Dorothy Rosenbaum, "Opportunities to Streamline Enrollment Across Public Benefit Programs" (Washington: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 2017), available at <https://www.cbpp.org/research/poverty-and-inequality/opportunities-to-streamline-enrollment-across-public-benefit>.
- 61 Katie Keith, "Final Coverage Provisions in the American Rescue Plan and What Comes Next," Health Affairs Blog, March 11, 2021, available at <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hblog20210311.725837/full/>.
- 62 Christen Linke Young and Sobin Lee, "How well could tax-based auto-enrollment work?" (Washington: Brookings Institution, 2020), available at <https://www.brookings.edu/research/how-well-could-tax-based-auto-enrollment-work/>; Lanhee J. Chen and James C. Capretta, "Republicans Need a Nudge to Lower Health Care Costs," *The New York Times*, February 12, 2018, available at <https://www.nytimes.com/2018/02/12/opinion/health-care-automatic-enrollment.html>.
- 63 Sarah Kliff, "The I.R.S. Sent a Letter to 3.9 Million People. It Saved Some of Their Lives.," *The New York Times*, December 10, 2019, available at <https://www.nytimes.com/2019/12/10/upshot/irs-letter-health-insurance-fine-study.html>.
- 64 Jason A. Levitis, "State individual mandates" (Washington: USC-Brookings Schaeffer Initiative for Health Policy, 2018), available at https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/Levitis_State-Individual-Mandates_10.26.183.pdf.
- 65 Stan Dorn, "Maryland's Easy Enrollment Health Insurance Program: An Innovative Approach to Covering the Eligible Uninsured," Health Affairs Blog, May 13, 2019, available at <https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hblog20190510.993788/full/>.
- 66 Maryland Health Benefit Exchange, "Maryland Easy Enrollment Work Group," available at <https://www.marylandhbe.com/policy-legislation/work-groups/maryland-easy-enrollment-work-group/> (last accessed March 2021).
- 67 Maryland Health Benefit Exchange, "Nearly 58,000 Marylanders Gain Health Coverage During Two Special Enrollment Periods," Press release, July 16, 2020, available at <https://www.marylandhbe.com/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/End-of-SEPs-Press-Release.pdf>.
- 68 Cynthia Cox and Daniel McDermott, "Millions of Uninsured Americans are Eligible for Free ACA Health Insurance," Kaiser Family Foundation, November 24, 2020, available at <https://www.kff.org/policy-watch/millions-of-uninsured-americans-are-eligible-for-free-aca-health-insurance/>.
- 69 U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "Fact Sheet: The American Rescue Plan: Reduces Health Care Costs, Expands Access to Insurance Coverage, and Addresses Health Care Disparities," March 12, 2021, available at <https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2021/03/12/fact-sheet-american-rescue-plan-reduces-health-care-costs-expands-access-insurance-coverage.html>.
- 70 Sommers and others, "Insurance Churning Rates for Low-Income Adults Under Health Reform."
- 71 Dhruv Khullar, "How to Stop the Bouncing Between Insurance Plans Under Obamacare," *The New York Times*, March 23, 2016, available at <https://www.nytimes.com/2016/03/24/upshot/how-to-stop-the-bouncing-between-insurance-plans-under-obamacare.html>.
- 72 Sommers and others, "Insurance Churning Rates for Low-Income Adults Under Health Reform"; Sara Rosenbaum, "Lessening the Impact of Coverage Churn Through Multimarket Health Plans," *The Commonwealth Fund Blog*, March 18, 2015, available at <https://www.commonwealthfund.org/blog/2015/lessening-impact-coverage-churn-through-multimarket-health-plans>.
- 73 Association for Community Affiliated Plans, "Overlap Between Medicaid Health Plans and QHPs in the Marketplaces: An Examination" (Washington: 2017), available at <https://www.communityplans.net/research/overlap-between-medicaid-health-plans-and-qhps-in-the-marketplaces-an-examination/>.
- 74 Cardwell, "Revisiting Churn: An Early Understanding of State-Level Health Coverage Transitions Under the ACA."
- 75 Bethany Maylone and Benjamin D. Sommers, "Evidence from the Private Option: The Arkansas Experience" (New York: The Commonwealth Fund, 2017), available at <https://www.commonwealthfund.org/publications/issue-briefs/2017/feb/evidence-private-option-arkansas-experience>.